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(1)

WAR POWERS FOR THE 21ST CENTURY: THE 
EXECUTIVE BRANCH PERSPECTIVE 

THURSDAY, APRIL 24, 2008

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS,

HUMAN RIGHTS, AND OVERSIGHT,
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS, 

Washington, DC. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 3:15 p.m., in Room 

2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. William D. Delahunt 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. We will come to order. 
First of all, let me apologize for the inevitable delay. I know that 

my ranking member will be arriving shortly, so I will take some 
liberty and commence and make what will be a brief opening state-
ment. And again, once more, I extend my gratitude for your indul-
gence; and I promise you we will attempt, make every effort to be 
brief so that everyone will be able to make his or her connection. 

Today we continue our series of hearings on perhaps the most 
important duty of any government, the duty to send—to make a 
sound decision when it sends young men and women into combat 
in defense of our national security. The topic has become known 
simply as the ‘‘war powers.’’

In our first hearing in March we took testimony from current 
and former Members of Congress; in our second hearing, earlier 
this month, we heard from a panel of preeminent constitutional 
scholars; and today we consider the perspective of the executive 
branch. And we will hear from witnesses with substantial experi-
ence in terms of this particular issue, experience at both ends of 
Pennsylvania Avenue. 

Before I introduce today’s witnesses I will take a moment, pause, 
and take stock of where the subcommittee is in its consideration 
of the war powers and why. Where we are is right in the middle 
of a careful review of the status of the current law of the land, a 
law whose intent was to establish a regular process for making the 
decision about going to war, which is reflected in the 1973 War 
Powers Resolution. 

From our previous witnesses the subcommittee has heard in-
sightful arguments both favoring and opposing the War Powers 
Act. We also asked them to comment on proposed changes to the 
procedure for congressional deliberation that the War Powers Act 
established, such as those contained in the so-called Constitutional 
War Powers Act, authored by our colleague, Congressman Walter 
Jones of North Carolina. 
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Our plan and our hope is to review all of the testimony and all 
of the suggestions that have been made, and then at some time, 
mid-summer or late summer, most likely, conduct a final wrap-up 
hearing; and our plan is to return to the full Foreign Affairs Com-
mittee with a revised version of the Jones bill that takes full ad-
vantage of what we have learned as a result of these hearings. So 
that is the ‘‘where.’’

And the ‘‘why’’ can be explained with two words: Jones and Iraq. 
The Vietnam War divided the country and precipitated a review of 
the constitutional roles of the Congress and the executive branch. 
That review resulted in the enactment of the War Powers Resolu-
tion of 1973. And today we find ourselves in a similar situation be-
cause of the war in Iraq. 

There exists considerable public controversy about the decision to 
go to war in 2002 and to continue that war today; and that has 
generated an additional rethinking of the proper roles of both 
branches of government in the decision to go to war—or to stay in 
war, for that matter. And the individual who has forced us to this 
point in time, this rethinking, if you will, is a Member of the House 
who is among our most respected, across party lines, for honesty 
and dedication and to the well-being of American troops and for po-
litical courage. And that is our friend, Walter Jones of North Caro-
lina. 

I once more thank him for his dedication to the issue, as wit-
nessed by his drafting of H. J. Res. 53, entitled the Constitutional 
War Powers Act, and by his attendance at all of our hearings to 
date. And I ask unanimous consent that he be considered a mem-
ber of this subcommittee today for purposes of receiving testimony. 

Hearing no objection, it is so ordered. 
At the last war powers hearing I asked, do we need a change in 

the congressional culture so that more Members become convinced 
of their constitutional obligation, or as former Member Mickey Ed-
wards said, of our constitutional burden to be partners with the 
President in the most crucial of all national decisions? Or do we 
need a change in the process by which we ensure that Congress 
meets its constitutional responsibility? 

For today’s hearing I would just rephrase that question slightly: 
Do we need a change in the executive branch culture so that Presi-
dents become convinced of their constitutional obligation to be part-
ners with the Congress, again, in the most crucial of all national 
decisions, the decision to go to war? Or do we need a change in the 
process by which we ensure that the President meets his or her 
constitutional responsibilities and does not encroach on congres-
sional prerogatives? 

As I said in the last hearing, the answer doesn’t have to be one 
or the other. I do believe we need a predictable, credible process 
for consultation and approval so that the collective judgment of the 
people’s directly elected Representatives can be brought to bear on 
these crucial decisions, as demanded by the Constitution. But 
above all, I believe we need a political culture in which the execu-
tive and legislative branches can communicate and can make this 
partnership viable and workable. 

For its part, Congress has to take its constitutional responsibil-
ities seriously. And for its part, the executive branch has to stop 
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seeing dialogue and consultation as a sign of weakness or as a 
ceding of its constitutional prerogatives. 

My friend and ranking member, Mr. Rohrabacher, shared with 
us in a previous hearing the instructions he received while working 
for President Reagan: Don’t be afraid to talk to anybody. I firmly 
believe that our foreign policy process will be strengthened, not 
weakened, by the executive branch talking on a continuing, regular 
basis with Congress before—not after—decisions of war and peace 
have been made. 

Now, before I introduce our witnesses, let me yield to my ranking 
member, Mr. Rohrabacher, for any remarks he wishes to make. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Delahunt follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE BILL DELAHUNT, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS, AND CHAIRMAN, SUB-
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS, HUMAN RIGHTS, AND OVERSIGHT 

The Subcommittee will come to order. 
Today we continue our series of hearings on perhaps the most important duty of 

any government—the duty to make a sound decision when it sends its young men 
and women to kill and be killed in pursuit of the national interest. 

This topic has come to be known simply as: ‘‘the War Powers.’’
In our first hearing in March we took testimony from current and former Mem-

bers of Congress. In our second hearing—earlier this month—we heard from a panel 
of pre-eminent constitutional scholars. 

Today, as we consider the perspective of the Executive Branch, we will hear from 
witnesses with tremendous experience in the War Powers question at both ends of 
Pennsylvania Avenue. 

Before I introduce today’s witnesses, I would like to pause and take stock of where 
the Subcommittee is in its consideration of the War Powers, and why. 

‘‘Where’’ we are is right in the middle of a careful review of the status of the cur-
rent law of the land—a law whose intent was to establish a regular process for mak-
ing the decision about going to war—the 1973 War Powers Resolution. 

From our witnesses, the Subcommittee has heard insightful arguments both fa-
voring and opposing the War Powers Resolution. We also asked them to comment 
on proposed changes to the procedures for congressional deliberation that the Reso-
lution established—such as those contained in the Constitutional War Powers Act 
authored by Congressman Walter Jones. 

Our intent is to review all the testimony, and all the suggestions that have been 
made. And then, at some time this summer—most likely after a final, wrap-up hear-
ing—I hope to return to the full Foreign Affairs Committee with a revised version 
of the Jones bill that takes full advantage of what we have learned through these 
hearings. 

So, that is the ‘‘where’’—and the ‘‘why’’ can be explained with just two words: 
Iraq, and Jones. 

The Vietnam War divided the country—and precipitated a review of the constitu-
tional roles of the Congress and the Executive Branch. That review resulted in the 
enactment of the War Powers Resolution. 

Today we find ourselves in a similar situation because of the war in Iraq. The 
considerable public controversy about the decision to go to war in 2002—and to con-
tinue the war today—has generated another re-thinking of the proper roles of both 
branches of government in the decision to go to war—or to stay at war. 

And the person who is forcing the re-thinking is a Member of the House who is 
among the respected—across party lines—for honesty, for dedication to the well-
being of American troops, and for good old political courage. And that is our friend, 
Walter Jones Jr., of North Carolina. 

I thank the gentleman for his dedication to the issue—as witnessed by his draft-
ing of House Joint Resolution 53, the Constitutional War Powers Act, and by his 
attendance at all of our hearings. And I ask unanimous consent that he be consid-
ered a Member of this subcommittee today for purposes of receiving testimony. 

Hearing no objection, it is so ordered. 
At the last War Powers hearing, I asked:

Do we need a change in the congressional culture, so that more Members be-
come convinced of their constitutional obligation to be partners with the Presi-
dent in the most crucial of all national decisions—the decision to go to war? 
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Or do we need a change in the process by which we ensure that Congress 
meets its constitutional responsibilities?

For today’s hearing, I would like to rephrase that question just slightly:
Do we need a change in the executive branch culture, so that Presidents be-

come convinced of their constitutional obligation to be partners with the Con-
gress in the most crucial of all national decisions—the decision to go to war? 

Or do we need a change in the process by which we ensure that the President 
meets his or her Constitutional responsibilities?

As I said in the last hearing, the answer doesn’t have to be one or the other. I 
do believe we need a predictable, credible process for consultation and approval—
so that the collective judgment of the people’s directly elected representatives can 
be brought to bear on these crucial decisions, as required by the Constitution. 

But above all, I believe that we need a political culture in which the executive 
and legislative branches can communicate—and can make the partnership work. 

For its part, Congress has to take its constitutional responsibilities seriously. And 
for its part, the Executive Branch has to stop seeing dialogue and consultation as 
signs of weakness, or as a ceding of its constitutional prerogatives. My friend and 
Ranking Member Mr. Rohrabacher shared with us in a previous hearing the in-
structions he received while working for President Reagan—don’t be afraid to talk 
to anybody. I firmly believe that our foreign policy process will be strengthened, not 
weakened, by the Executive Branch talking with Congress before—not after—deci-
sions of war and peace have been made. 

Now, before I introduce our witnesses, let me yield to Mr. Rohrabacher for his 
opening remarks.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I will 
make this short because I will have to leave at 4 o’clock in order 
to see my children before they go to bed in California tonight at 
10:30. Otherwise, the next plane has me in and they don’t know 
their daddy is in the house. So there you go. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This is the last of a series of hear-
ings—or, who knows, we might hold some more. But the testimony 
I have heard so far I have listened to, and I felt that we have had 
some very fine witnesses and some very fine discussions, but it has 
not led me to believe anything other than the fact that our Found-
ing Fathers had in mind something that was the right kind of ap-
proach, and that is that Congress was to play second fiddle to the 
executive branch in times of war. 

Not that there aren’t congressional prerogatives. There are. Not 
that we don’t have certain rights and certain authority within our 
hands, which we can exercise to have our influence. Not that there 
shouldn’t be a viable discussion. But in times of war, especially in 
the exercise of those war powers, our Founding Fathers meant that 
to be in the hands of the executive branch. 

That is because our Founding Fathers experienced war by com-
mittee firsthand. And if you read a history of the American Revolu-
tion and what happened to our country during the Articles of Con-
federation, you will be able to see that things were not defined in 
terms of the executive and that the legislative branch almost 
caused us to lose the war on a number of occasions; and thus, we 
would never have been a free country. 

But I would say that very little has changed, actually, when you 
take a look at history and you look at the forces that prevented the 
legislative branch from serving as an executive decision-making 
and command, you know, institution. 

Those same forces are at work today, and we have seen it 
throughout our history. Whenever the Hill does get involved, the 
legislative branch gets involved outside of its rightful areas of au-
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thority, it has an atrocious record. Once, going back and forth be-
tween issues during the Vietnam War, we saw that happen. 

And now let me just note that certainly I am not suggesting to 
you that, for example, the things that happened—the Gulf of Ton-
kin resolution and things like that—there you have an executive, 
the executive branch, I think, not dealing honestly with the Con-
gress. Congress certainly has every right to step in and investigate 
things like that. But for Congress then to assert its authority and 
to try to hem in the executive branch once hostilities have begun 
and people’s lives are at stake, I think would have been the wrong 
thing. And to the degree that Congress did exercise that type of au-
thority during the Vietnam War, it had a very negative impact on 
that whole endeavor. 

So I have seen this whole issue from the Congress for these last 
20 years; and before that, I was in the White House for 7 years. 
And so I got a firsthand look at the culture and the functions of 
these two institutions, and I found them to be enormously different 
in terms of motivation, resources, and ability to make the kind of 
decisions that our Founding Fathers knew were important to make 
at a time when war was being conducted. 

I will remain open-minded, and I am always open to discussion 
and interested in what people have to say, but I think that—again, 
for example, I think it would have been fine—we would have had 
a better hearing today if we would have had, for example, Professor 
Robert Turner, who was invited today, who with a snafu, some 
kind of staff snafu here, we weren’t able to actually have him here 
with us today. 

But he would have added greatly, for example, to the discussion, 
and I think both of us would have benefited by that. So I would 
ask that Professor Turner’s excellent testimony be put into the 
record at this time. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Without objection so ordered. 
[NOTE: The information referred to is not reprinted here but is 

available in committee records.] 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. And it is unfortunate, as I say, we can’t hear 

from him today. He served as a volunteer for two tours in Vietnam, 
and he has two doctorates and taught at the University of Virginia, 
and West Point, and the Naval War College. And he has testified 
on the Hill a dozen times about the Constitution and the War Pow-
ers Act. 

So the professor’s testimony goes into great depth, as you will see 
in the record, about what happened in Vietnam which went where 
Congress had—almost every Member of Congress was supporting 
that war in Vietnam, and then as the tide turned politically, Mem-
bers of Congress found it almost impossible to maintain a long-
term goal of what they had in mind when they first committed and 
first voted to support Vietnam and to continue to support Vietnam 
with their appropriations. 

Of course, we face similar situations with the conflicts we are en-
gaged in today, conflicts that have especially come to us after 9/11 
in dealing with international terrorism and the great threat of rad-
ical Islam. And I don’t think in that war, just like in Vietnam, just 
like in the wars that we have had before, that we need 535 secre-
taries of state. We do not need 535 commanders in chief. 
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We need to make sure that the prerogatives that Congress has 
are used to the extent that our Founding Fathers meant them to 
be used. And I don’t think—before we expand those powers, we 
should not even be considering that, until we have exercised the 
powers that we already have. 

Not once—I have heard a lot of complaints about the war in Iraq, 
but not once have I seen a move that looked like it was going to 
succeed in defunding the war in Iraq. If simply the people that 
claim they are against that war would say, I am not going to vote 
for any more money for it, well, that is how you tell what you real-
ly believe on Capitol Hill, whether or not you are willing to vote 
for something that does exactly what you claim needs to be done. 

Now, expanding the role of Congress, forcing different consulta-
tions is not—before action can be taken I don’t think is a way that 
is going to make America safer. And although I certainly believe 
that the executive branch has to be held accountable, we in the leg-
islative branch have to use the prerogatives that we have got. 

And I will just end by saying, one of those prerogatives deals 
with making sure that when there are status of forces agreements, 
that we act upon those and ensure that those status of forces 
agreements are in the interests of the American people. 

I am very proud to be standing now with you, Mr. Chairman, on 
that very issue. So let’s exercise that prerogative. And I am ready 
to hear the witnesses today. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank my friend from California. 
And customarily I would ask Mr. Jones to make an opening—and 

the vice chair of the committee, Mr. Carnahan of Missouri, who has 
joined us. However, for the sake of time, understanding that Mr. 
Atwood has a commitment to get on a plane—and I also want to 
ensure that Mr. Rohrabacher, the ranking member of this com-
mittee, gets to see those triplets. So what I am going to do is intro-
duce our witnesses and ask them to make their statements, and 
then I will go to Mr. Rohrabacher for any questions he might have, 
and then we will proceed in the normal course. 

So, let me introduce our witnesses. Brian Atwood is a welcome 
sight at the witness table after a distinguished career in both the 
legislative and executive branches, including time as administrator 
of the Agency for International Development. He has moved on to 
become the dean of the Humphrey Institute of Public Affairs at the 
University of Minnesota. 

For our purposes today, he has two particularly relevant listings 
on his rather lengthy resume. First, Brian was on the staff of Sen-
ator Eagleton in 1973, and assisted in the writing of Senator Eagle-
ton’s original war powers proposal, a proposal, I should note, whose 
main requirements track closely with the legislation authored by 
Congressman Jones. 

Second, he then served as assistant secretary of state for con-
gressional relations under President Carter. So put these two jobs 
together, and we have someone who knows what the word ‘‘con-
sultation’’ means for the war powers and how it differs from the 
word ‘‘notification.’’

Brian, thank you for coming all this way, although I presume it 
is cold, still, in Minnesota. 
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And I am delighted that Steven Rademaker, who testified at our 
previous hearing from his perspective as a former counsel to the 
full committee, has returned today to provide us his perspective as 
a former assistant secretary of state—in this case, for arms con-
trol—under President Bush. 

Steve is senior counsel at BGR International, and serves as the 
U.S. representative on the United Nations Advisory Board on Dis-
armament. 

Thank you, Steve, for assisting us once more. 
Our third witness is Dr. Richard Grimmett, specialist in inter-

national security at the Congressional Research Service, and the 
author of the definitive CRS report on war powers that serves as 
the committee’s bible for these hearings. He has briefed me and 
others multiple times, and I asked him to come here today not to 
try to improve on his report with a prepared statement, but to an-
swer questions and help clarify matters during the questioning pe-
riod in case our witnesses should disagree. Because if you can’t 
trust the CRS, I mean, who can you trust, I guess is the bottom 
line. 

And I want to take note also of the fact that many of our hear-
ings, since I became chair of this particular subcommittee, we have 
featured many CRS, Congressional Research Service, experts as 
witnesses and have been aided tremendously by that branch of 
Congress. 

And I am sure you remember, Dana, Ken Katzman testifying on 
the situation in Iraq—and Jennifer Elsea—on whether the Iraq 
war was authorized if the U.N. mandate expires; and Chuck Mason 
on what constitutes a status of forces agreement. And I know that 
we all are grateful for the expertise that is provided by CRS. 

So welcome, gentlemen. And why don’t we first proceed with Sec-
retary Atwood and then with Secretary Rademaker. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE BRIAN ATWOOD, DEAN, HU-
BERT H. HUMPHREY INSTITUTE OF PUBLIC AFFAIRS, UNI-
VERSITY OF MINNESOTA (FORMER ADMINISTRATOR FOR 
U.S. AGENCY FOR INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT) 

Mr. ATWOOD. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Would you hit that button, Brian? 
Mr. ATWOOD. I am sorry. 
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. And I congratulate you 

and the other members of the subcommittee for getting into this 
really important issue; and in particular, Mr. Jones for the initia-
tive that he has taken. 

It won’t come as much of a surprise, given what you said about 
the Eagleton Senate version of the bill, that I would strongly sup-
port what Mr. Jones is suggesting here. Basically, there is a con-
stitutional flaw, in my judgment, in the War Powers Resolution as 
it is currently written in that it concedes that presidents are going 
to enter into war without prior authority. 

And what I think your bill does, Mr. Jones, is to bring great clar-
ity to the kinds of emergencies that a president could be expected, 
in the modern age, to take the country into war to repel a ‘‘sudden 
attack,’’ basically the phrase that was used at the Constitutional 
Convention. 
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And it would be interesting, certainly, as we look at the Presi-
dential election to ask each of the three candidates what they 
think: Whether that delegation of power is adequate to repel a sud-
den attack upon the United States; to repel an attack on American 
forces stationed abroad; to rescue, under certain conditions, Ameri-
cans that are in trouble in a country where the government doesn’t 
protect them. 

It seems to me that that is a logical delegation of the Congress 
to the President of the United States. And it is hard to imagine 
what more a president could want; and of course, the controversial 
aspect of cutting off the authority or basically asking that the 
President come back for authority if there is a need to extend that 
engagement beyond 30 days. 

So I strongly support this approach. I think that the current War 
Powers Resolution could be effective if the consultation provisions 
were effective. And my concern is that Congress has not accepted 
the invitation of the executive branch, starting back when Presi-
dent Nixon issued his veto message. He basically said he welcomed 
the consultation provision. He urged Congress to create the ma-
chinery that would make it easier to discuss these kinds of issues 
across a broad range of circumstances. Those are the words he used 
in the veto message. 

The Carter administration repeated that invitation. And yet the 
Congress really hasn’t organized itself for those kinds of consulta-
tions. 

Now, the committee structure here is interesting, but it gives you 
only a piece of the puzzle. Your committee’s jurisdiction applies to 
the State Department and to other departments that you oversee. 
The Armed Services Committee oversees the Defense Department, 
and the Intelligence Committees the Intelligence Community. The 
problem, in my view, is, nowhere do you get the whole picture in 
a way that would make consultations with the executive branch 
‘‘unavoidable, secure, and meaningful.’’ So what I have rec-
ommended is what others have recommended, including the former 
chairman of this committee, Lee Hamilton. And that is that a joint 
consultative committee be established so that there can be no doubt 
downtown what the Congress wants with respect to consultations. 

And I agree with Mr. Rohrabacher that in times of war, Congress 
really can’t become 535 commanders in chief. The real issue here 
is influencing the decision before the decision is made. And it 
seems to me, the 16 members, including the leadership of this com-
mittee, the Committee on Armed Services, the Intelligence Com-
mittees, and the leadership of the House and Senate are very expe-
rienced people, many of whom have been in the military, many of 
whom are experts on constitutional law, many of whom under-
stand, obviously, the politics of the issue. 

And it seems to me that if the Congress were to organize itself 
that way and have periodic hearings run by a staff that was made 
up of military, intelligence and diplomatic experts who understood 
these issues, you could have a lot more influence than you have 
now over the way in which the decision is taken. 

Mr. Goldsmith, who was President Bush’s director of the Office 
of Legal Counsel at Justice, has urged genuinely engaging Con-
gress in these decisions in an era of terrorism. And his assumption 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 12:11 Jun 16, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00012 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 F:\WORK\IOHRO\042408\41989.000 Hintrel1 PsN: SHIRL



9

is that if Congress would better understand the kinds of options 
the President has before him in dealing with terrorism, it may well 
be that the President would be persuasive. Maybe, maybe not. 

I know that there are people who are concerned that a committee 
like that would be co-opted. But I can tell you from my own experi-
ence in dealing with one of the subcommittees of this committee 
during Mr. Hamilton’s era, when he chaired the Subcommittee on 
Middle East and Europe, every other month he would have a 
closed-door session with the Middle East and the European bu-
reaus and ask them very specific questions about policy matters. 

There was a great deal of trust that emerged. The committee 
members were informed. And I will tell you that the executive 
branch had to consider questions that they might not have consid-
ered had it not been for the fact that that bipartisan committee 
was putting forth those questions. That is the kind of relationship 
I see this joint consultative committee having with the executive 
branch. 

It has been said by Edwin Corwin that the Constitution is an in-
vitation to struggle. But it is also an invitation to cooperate in the 
national interest. And it is vitally important that Congress get in-
volved in these decisions and have some influence over the deci-
sions prior to the balloon going up. 

If people worry about being co-opted, they are much more easily 
co-opted if the President decides not to consult, and simply goes to 
the public with a call to arms. In that case, it is almost impossible 
for the Congress, the press, and everyone else to resist. And so 
what I am urging is that there be some discussion about a joint 
consultative committee somewhat similar to the Joint Economic 
Committee, except for the fact that it would obviously operate be-
hind closed doors. 

Finally, I don’t exactly have an answer for this, but the current 
national security strategy is, in essence, a permanent declaration 
of war. It basically says that the President can take action because 
of the terrorism threat even when there isn’t convincing evidence, 
in essence, that there is such a threat. 

It seems to me that the executive branch needs to at least be 
challenged on this ground, because otherwise there is no sense 
talking about the Jones bill, there is no sense talking about any-
thing; in essence, we are in a permanent state of war, and the Con-
gress no longer has any role to play. I don’t know that that is some-
thing that you would accept. 

I have submitted written testimony, Mr. Chairman—I ask that 
it be made part of the record—as well as an article from the St. 
Louis University Law Review, which I think might shed some light 
on some of these issues. 

One other point—and I have written to Mr. Rohrabacher about 
this because I watched the first hearing here, and there is some-
thing in that article about the Marine Corps barracks in Lebanon: 
The Long Commission that looked at that issue pointed out after 
the fact that the rules of engagement weren’t changed to take into 
consideration the circumstances, which were obviously very hostile. 

It seems to me that Congress has an interest, and this joint com-
mittee could play a role here in looking at rules of engagement, be-
cause I have evidence in this article that executive branch lawyers 
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in the past, because of concern about the need to consult and the 
possibility of triggering the cut-off provisions of the War Powers 
Resolution, have basically tried to get around changing the rules of 
engagement. This has put our military people in danger. There are 
two incidents that I cover in that article, the Gulf of Sidra and the 
Marine barracks in Lebanon. I think that is, again, something that 
Congress should be interested in. 

If indeed the rules of engagement are changed to give our mili-
tary more authority to deal with the situation, clearly that is an 
indication that ‘‘hostilities are imminent,’’ which is the phrase that 
is used in the War Powers Resolution. So there are some effects of 
the War Powers Resolution that need to be examined as well. 

So clearly there is a constitutional flaw and there is a flaw in the 
way we are doing business if, in fact, we are encouraging executive 
branch lawyers to deny our military an opportunity to defend 
themselves. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Atwood follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE BRIAN ATWOOD, DEAN, HUBERT H. 
HUMPHREY INSTITUTE OF PUBLIC AFFAIRS, UNIVERSITY OF MINNESOTA 

Chairman Delahunt, Congressman Rohrabacher, Members of the Subcommittee; 
I thank you for your invitation today and the attention you are devoting to this vi-
tally important constitutional topic. You invited me here today to provide an Execu-
tive Branch perspective on the war powers issue. As you will hear, my perspective 
is a bit broader than that. I worked on the original war powers legislation in the 
U.S. Senate before I served as Assistant Secretary of State for Congressional Rela-
tions in the Carter Administration. The suggestions I offer today relate to my desire 
to see a healthier relationship between the Executive and Congress and a sharing 
of the war powers as the founders intended. 

I authored an article in the Fall 2007 edition of the St. Louis University Law 
Journal titled, ‘‘The War Power Resolution in the Age of Terrorism.’’ My testimony 
will be based on much of the research contained in this work. I have provided a 
copy to the subcommittee for the record. 

Mr. Chairman, in my opinion, the War Powers Resolution enacted in 1973 has 
failed to recreate balance in our system. I share the view of many legal scholars 
that the Resolution’s design is contrary to the intent of the Constitution in that it 
concedes that presidents may initiate a war without prior congressional approval. 
The Resolution has produced perversions in internal Executive Branch decision-
making; and in recent years it has been largely ignored. Furthermore, its consulta-
tions provision has been easily avoided because Congress has failed to organize 
itself in such a way as to make consultations unavoidable, secure, and meaningful. 

I commend you and the other sponsors of HJ Res 53, the legislation introduced 
by Congressman Walter Jones. This legislation corrects the constitutional flaw in 
the 1973 War Powers Resolution by restoring the Congress’ power to declare—or au-
thorize—war except in specified emergency situations. In essence, HJ Res 53 defines 
the very limited authority the founders gave to the president to ‘‘repel sudden at-
tacks’’ by describing three generic types of emergencies the nation faces in the mod-
ern day. The delegated power given to the president under HJ Res 53 is then lim-
ited in duration pending congressional authorization, as would be appropriate if in-
deed the emergency action taken is in the nature of ‘‘repelling’’ an attack. 

I wish you well in this effort to reclaim the congressional role in decisions related 
to deploying U.S. forces in hostile situations. Were this legislation to pass and be 
sent to the president, it would constitute an important message about unilateral 
presidential war-making. I hope you will continue to build strong bi-partisan sup-
port for this bill because it is unlikely that a president would sign such legislation 
into law. A veto override would most likely be needed. 

The Constitution, as Edwin Corwin said, is an ‘‘invitation to struggle.’’
Presidential lawyers and advisors will point to many decades of practice wherein 

Executive action has created new precedents, in essence rendering the ‘‘declare’’ 
clause of the Constitution much more ambiguous, or so they will argue. They will 
point to the national security challenges of the day—terrorism and nuclear prolifera-
tion—and argue for maximum flexibility. 
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Whether or not the sponsors of HJ Res 53 can create a strong enough bi-partisan 
coalition to override a veto, Congress is not without options. You do not need a pres-
idential signature to strengthen your institutional capacity to assert your war pow-
ers. 

The Constitution is not just ‘‘an invitation to struggle;’’ it is also an invitation to 
reach accommodation in the national interest. This is particularly important in this 
modern era when the nation is threatened by non-state actors and when the presi-
dent has at his disposal a wide variety of options for countering the threat, not all 
involving the deployment of forces on the ground. 

It is more important than ever that presidents seek the confidential advice and 
counsel of senior members of Congress, and that Congress establish for itself a ca-
pacity to ask tough questions behind closed doors even before a president has de-
cided on an option. ‘‘What would we do if. . .?’’ and ‘‘What are the alternatives. . .?’’ 
are questions infrequently asked by Congress, but when they are, they invariably 
introduce new factors, both political and substantive, that the Executive must con-
sider. I will say more about this phenomenon. 

President Nixon’s veto message to Congress in 1973 made a rather sweeping case 
that the War Powers Resolution interfered with the Commander-in-Chief’s powers 
in an unconstitutional way. This was not surprising. What was surprising was the 
President’s endorsement of the consultation provision in Section 3 and his invitation 
to participate in ‘‘regularized consultations with the Congress in an even wider 
range of circumstances.’’ Later, the Carter administration urged Congress to create 
‘‘efficient machinery for conducting those consultations.’’

Unfortunately, these invitations have never been accepted. Today, the various 
committees that are responsible for national security policy, including this one, ex-
amine aspects of security policy, often effectively, but in piecemeal fashion. Too 
often, and out of necessity, the subjects of your hearings involve reviewing the facts 
after the horse is out of the barn. This is not meant to be a criticism of the way 
you carry out your duties: rather, it is a recognition that your jurisdictional man-
date is limited to oversight of the departments and agencies you authorize. In an 
era when claims of a unitary executive have been made, your oversight mission has 
been made even more complicated. 

How then does Congress interact with the executive to produce an environment 
of openness, candor and trust involving the major threats to our nation so that ad-
vice and counsel can be given prior to decisions to use force? Several members of 
this body, including the former chairman of the committee, Lee Hamilton, have rec-
ommended the creation of a permanent Joint Consultative Committee made up of 
the bipartisan leadership of the House and Senate and the chairs and senior minor-
ity members of the Foreign Affairs/Relations, Armed Services, and Intelligence Com-
mittees. This committee would be staffed by professional experts on defense, intel-
ligence, diplomacy and constitutional law. 

Why constitutional law? As I have discussed in my St. Louis University article, 
Executive Branch lawyers in the past have conjured some interesting legal scenarios 
to get around the provisions of the War Powers Resolution. Disputes will arise over 
whether prior authority from Congress is needed, or whether a president can act 
on his or her own in an emergency. The committee must have the staff capacity to 
inform the members on these issues. 

The organization within the Executive Branch with the mandate to ‘‘find and in-
terpret the law’’ is the Office of Legal Counsel at the Justice Department. This office 
in recent years has been politicized, according to the former director of the office 
under President Bush, Jack Goldsmith. He has called on future presidents to ‘‘genu-
inely engage congress’’ on national security and terrorism. It is Goldsmith’s view 
that such engagement will improve understanding of the threat and provide support 
for what a president needs to fight terrorism. 

Goldsmith is assuming that consultations will produce consensus and that the Ex-
ecutive, with its superior access to information and analysis, inevitably will per-
suade Congress that its preferred course is correct. This may happen, but it is just 
as likely that senior members with vast experience in these matters will challenge 
assumptions and warn against a particular path. 

When I hear worries that a special committee will be co-opted by the Executive, 
I hear the argument that ignorance is bliss. If we don’t know the arguments of the 
Executive, we won’t be compromised by them. Yet, we have seen entire Congresses 
co-opted by the political environment created by a Commander-in-Chief who, in lieu 
of consulting with Congress, decides to issue a public call to arms. When that hap-
pens, the Executive is in the political driver’s seat. 

Congress needs to institutionalize its capacity to provide advice and counsel and 
it should trust its most senior members to represent the interests of the entire body. 
If they succumb to the appeal of the Executive, perhaps, just perhaps, they will be 
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acting in the national interest. In any case, when it comes to war, Congress is going 
to be more effective acting a priori than it will be when acting ex post facto

If a president publicly requests authority to go to war, the recommendations of 
this senior committee will be telling. One cannot institutionalize good judgment, but 
one can create a process wherein it is more likely that the hard questions are asked. 
When Congress votes to give authority to a president to enter hostilities, it is, as 
we have seen, providing that authority for the duration, as defined by the Com-
mander-in-Chief. The evidence of a threat to the national interest must be examined 
carefully in advance by Congress. It is far better to have the House and Senate in-
fluenced by the best judgment of its senior members, staffed by experts, than by 
the president acting alone and influencing the decision through the court of public 
opinion. 

As many experts have testified, the military option in the battle against terrorism 
is limited. Often our forces are faced in the field with an asymmetric force capable 
of achieving a political victory by simply avoiding defeat. Often, as we have seen, 
the use of traditional military force exacerbates the terrorist threat rather than sup-
pressing it. These are questions that need to be explored, not only by professionals 
within the Executive Branch, but by senior members of Congress who have fewer 
inhibitions in raising the difficult questions. 

What about the security of this committee’s deliberations? This committee would 
be comprised of 16 of the most senior members of Congress and possibly a half 
dozen staff. All would be cleared for the most sensitive classified material. Most 
likely, they will have been exposed to pieces of the puzzle in their own committees. 
I do not see this as increasing to unacceptable limits the risk of leaks. 

Let me give you an example of a very sensitive rescue operation to illustrate the 
magnitude of the risk factor. I refer to President Carter’s effort to rescue hostages 
in Iran. This effort, which took several months to plan, was very tightly held. Yet, 
we estimated that over 20,000 military and civilian personnel possessed information 
about some aspect of the operation. A single member of Congress was told of the 
operation after the helicopters were in the air heading toward Iran. It is my view 
that the risk of discussing this highly sensitive operation with a committee of senior 
members would have constituted an extremely low risk. In addition, the benefits 
would have been great after the mission was later aborted, because key leaders 
would have better understood what had gone wrong. They should have readily com-
prehended the President’s decision to pull the plug. As it was, even before the facts 
were known, President Carter was severely criticized for failing to consult Congress. 

In my experience in the Executive Branch, a subcommittee of this Committee em-
ployed a model that strikes me as highly relevant to this special consultative com-
mittee. That was the Middle East and Europe Subcommittee on Foreign Affairs, 
then chaired by Lee Hamilton. Every other month the State Department’s Middle 
East and European Bureaus would be given a set of questions related to US policy 
and asked to appear in closed session to present their view. Not only were the mem-
bers well informed, the two bureaus were forced to struggle with questions they 
might not have addressed previously. A relationship of trust existed and both 
branches benefitted greatly. 

In my St. Louis University Law Journal article, I refer to two situations in the 
1980s wherein it is possible that our military forces were placed at risk because the 
‘‘rules of engagement (ROE),’’ were not changed to fit the circumstances. This is 
again an area for a special joint committee to explore. We should never fail to pro-
vide adequate ROE just because we want to avoid consultations and the other provi-
sions of the War Powers Resolution. Issuing wartime ROE is a good indication that 
‘‘hostilities may be imminent,’’ to use the phrase contained in the Resolution. When 
Congress ignores this, it is ignoring its own institutional responsibilities and placing 
our forces at risk. 

One final point must be addressed or all the changes recommended in the Jones 
Resolution or for a special committee will be moot. I refer to the current National 
Security Strategy (NSS) document which establishes Executive Branch policy. In his 
cover letter, the president referred to this as ‘‘wartime national security strategy.’’ 
The implication is that we are in a permanent state of war. The question is whether 
this is simply a rhetorical flourish, or whether this statement has any legal stand-
ing. In the document itself there is reference to a doctrine, called a pre-emption pol-
icy, wherein ‘‘we do not rule out the use of force before attacks occur, even if uncer-
tainty remains as to the time and place of the enemy’s attack.’’

This statement presumes that the president’s limited authority to ‘‘repel sudden 
attacks’’ is limitless in this age of terrorism; that it is not necessary to provide Con-
gress or the American people an evidentiary basis for the use of force. The implica-
tion of this is to render Congress’ constitutional responsibility null and void. With 
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all due respect, our constitutional system requires that you not permit this assertion 
of authority to stand. 

Mr. Chairman, I have participated in and closely observed the Executive-Congres-
sional interaction over issues of war and peace for over thirty years. I have become 
convinced that even the best crafted law cannot protect the nation when, in Alex-
ander Hamilton’s words, ‘‘the national councils may be warped by some strong pas-
sion or momentary interest . . .’’ Yet, a well-crafted law that requires prior congres-
sional authority before we go to war, except in specified emergencies, and an institu-
tional arrangement that makes consultation unavoidable, secure and meaningful, 
will assure the participation of both branches of government in the most fateful de-
cision we can make as a nation. As the late Alexander Beckel said, the two branches 
can ‘‘fall into bad errors, of commission or omission.’’ But together that is ‘‘somewhat 
less likely, and in any event, together they are all we’ve got.’’
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Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Atwood. 
Secretary Rademaker. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE STEPHEN G. RADEMAKER, 
VICE PRESIDENT, BGR INTERNATIONAL (FORMER U.S. AS-
SISTANT SECRETARY OF STATE FOR ARMS CONTROL) 

Mr. RADEMAKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure for 
me to be back at the committee. I am glad to be in this hearing 
room rather than, I think, it was the Budget Committee last time. 
I have spent a lot more time in this one. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. More comfortable. 
Mr. RADEMAKER. Exactly. 
I, too, have prepared a written statement which I have sub-

mitted. I think, however, you asked an interesting question at the 
outset, and perhaps I will gear my oral presentation around the 
question you presented. 

Your question was, as I heard it, if we want to change the bal-
ance of power that currently exists between the legislative and the 
executive branches in the area of war powers what do we have to 
do? Do we have to change the culture of the Congress? Do we have 
to change the culture of the executive branch? Where do we start? 

In the testimony that I submitted today, I think I didn’t define 
it as an issue of culture, but I think I say a number of things that 
speak to the culture that governs executive branch thinking with 
regard to war powers issues. 

The first point I make in my testimony is that there is a radi-
cally different view of the legal—the applicable legal principles in 
the executive branch, as compared to the thinking of many Mem-
bers of Congress. And in my prepared testimony I outline——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. 
Mr. RADEMAKER [continuing]. The views that I think are widely 

held, almost uniformly held, among the relevant executive branch 
agencies. And I am quite confident, Mr. Chairman, that you strong-
ly disagree with the views that I set forth there. 

But the way our Government is structured when there is a dif-
ficult legal question within the executive branch, the ‘‘Supreme 
Court’’ of the executive branch is the Office of Legal Counsel at the 
Justice Department. One of the relevant agencies submits a re-
quest to Justice for a legal opinion, and these are the principles 
that will guide any legal opinion that is written on war powers 
questions in the executive branch. 

So I think that is the first point that is simply a reality in deal-
ing with the executive branch in this area. 

The second point that I address is the perception within the exec-
utive branch of the way Congress approaches war powers ques-
tions. And I explain that within the executive branch there is a 
feeling that the Congress is nonserious many times when it ap-
proaches what are life-and-death questions. And I explain some of 
the reasons that underlie that and, I think, the explanations. I 
comment about how in my experience, almost 10 years at this com-
mittee, I watched us deal with a number of discrete authorization 
questions that came up that principally dealt with the peace-
keeping operations of the Clinton era. 
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And I watched members of this committee in many cases agonize 
over how to vote, and I was struck that there were two historical 
precedents; that they were sort of polar opposites, but Members 
constantly referred to them. One was the vote of the Congress to 
authorize the peacekeeping deployment to Lebanon, the Beirut de-
ployment. And time and again, I would hear Members say, ‘‘That 
was the worst single vote I have ever cast in my career,’’ to author-
ize that operation. 

I think you may have said it, Mr. Rohrabacher, I don’t remember 
it, but you were here when I first joined the committee. 

And as these—as the question would come up on Somalia, or on 
Haiti, or on Bosnia, constant references to, ‘‘I am never going to 
make that mistake again, the mistake that I made in sending 240 
Marines to their death.’’

But the other historical precedent was the first Persian Gulf War 
vote. And for a lot of—especially for a lot of the Democratic mem-
bers of the committee, that stood for the opposite principle, that if 
you vote the wrong way on what turns out to be perhaps not a pop-
ular war, but a war that is seen as well conceived and justified, 
that can become a political liability. And Members were torn. And 
as every case would come up, the question in their minds would be, 
‘‘Well, if I vote ‘yes,’ is this Lebanon? If I vote ‘no,’ is this Persian 
Gulf? God, can I do something else? I don’t want to run that risk.’’

And so, as I comment in my prepared remarks, I often saw mem-
bers looking for a way to vote ‘‘maybe.’’ To, you know, come down 
somewhere between a ‘‘yes’’ and a ‘‘no.’’ And that is a perfectly un-
derstandable impulse on the part of somebody who is facing a dif-
ficult choice. But for the executive branch, you know, to get a 
‘‘maybe’’ from the Congress is not particularly helpful. And as I in-
dicated in my prepared remarks, I think within the executive 
branch that is viewed as really an effort by Congress to have it 
both ways, to be able to criticize the war after the fact, if it turns 
out like Lebanon, and to share in the credit if it turns out well, like 
the first Persian Gulf War. 

And because the executive branch thinks that that is the way the 
Congress, on a fairly consistent basis, ultimately approaches these 
questions, I think the executive branch tends not to want to reach 
out too soon to Congress, tends not to really want to ask the ques-
tion, Can we have your authorization, because they are not sure 
what they are going to get, and they are not confident that there 
will be a process within the Congress brought to bear that is de-
signed to give a serious answer to the question. 

And so I think I would answer your question, what has to 
change, I think it is the Congress that wants to change. As I point 
out in my testimony, the executive branch is not unhappy with the 
current balance of power between the two branches. So if the Con-
gress wants to change it, I think it needs to figure out a way to 
impose some discipline on itself. And when I last testified I laid out 
my suggestion about how the Congress might go about doing that. 

Maybe I could go a little bit further than I did in my testimony 
last month and say, I don’t know whether you or another member 
wants to take my idea and run with it. By all means, do so if you 
would like. I will make a prediction, though, that if you try to ad-
vance that idea you will run into roadblocks. 
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And based on my experience, I would suggest the main roadblock 
you are going to run into is the congressional leadership. Because 
the congressional leadership, and I don’t mean today’s congres-
sional leadership, I mean any congressional leadership, Republican, 
Democrat, it doesn’t depend upon the personalities involved; the 
leadership of the Congress wants to control the agenda. And the 
leadership of the Congress doesn’t like expedited procedures be-
cause they deny the leadership control of the agenda. And to be 
really blunt, you know, the leadership of the Congress doesn’t real-
ly believe in majority rule. 

You know, the last thing any leadership wants is a third of their 
caucus to join with the minority party to pass legislation that they 
disagree with, and that is what expedited procedures threaten to 
do. I mean, if the leadership were totally on board with something, 
you wouldn’t need expedited procedures. Expedited procedures 
exist to enable the majority to work its will even if the structure 
of power within the Congress doesn’t favor what a majority of the 
Members would vote to do. 

And so I laid out my suggestion. I think you will find that the 
biggest obstacle is not the executive branch, it is not Republicans, 
it is the leadership. And probably, frankly, the leadership of both 
parties, because they would rather address these cases on an ad 
hoc basis as they come up than confront a situation where their 
hand would be forced. 

Anyway, that is my commentary on my own idea. Perhaps now 
or later I could comment on the joint committee idea that Secretary 
Atwood proposed. But I will defer to you on when you would like 
me to do that. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Rademaker follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE STEPHEN G. RADEMAKER, VICE PRESI-
DENT, BGR INTERNATIONAL (FORMER U.S. ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF STATE FOR 
ARMS CONTROL) 

Mr. Chairman, Congressman Rohrabacher, Members of the Subcommittee, it is a 
great pleasure for me to appear before you for a second time to testify on the War 
Powers Resolution. As I noted when I appeared here on March 13 to testify on con-
gressional perspectives on the War Powers Resolution, I am something of a switch 
hitter on the subject, having served for four years as an Associate White House 
Counsel to President George H.W. Bush, followed by ten years as Minority Chief 
Counsel and then Chief Counsel to this Committee. I can only assume that someone 
here decided to test my claim by inviting me back to testify on the Executive branch 
perspective. Whatever the reason, I appreciate the opportunity to appear again. 

THE VIEW FROM THE EXECUTIVE BRANCH 

As you know, there are profound differences in opinion between the Executive 
branch and many Members of Congress about the proper allocation of powers be-
tween the Executive and legislative branches with respect the use of armed force. 
As I pointed out on March 13th, these differences are institutional rather than par-
tisan in nature. President Nixon vetoed the War Powers Resolution in 1973 because 
he believed it was unconstitutional, and every President since him has come to 
share his view of this law. It is a safe bet that our next President will be someone 
who is today a United States Senator, but it would defy experience to expect that 
former Senator’s view of the War Powers Resolution to be any different than that 
of his or her predecessors in the White House. 

There are two factors that, in my opinion, account for the consistent view of Presi-
dents that Congress need not give its prior approval to the use of armed force 
abroad. First, all Presidents take very seriously their responsibility to protect the 
security of the American people, and more broadly to promote international peace 
and security. They quickly find that one of the most powerful tools at their disposal 
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in seeking to influence crisis situations abroad is their ability to bring to bear, or 
threaten to bring to bear, armed force. As a result, they come to see congressional 
efforts to constrain their ability to use armed force as not just inconvenient, but po-
tentially dangerous. 

Second, there is within the Executive branch an entrenched view of the Constitu-
tion with regard to war powers that is at odds with the views of many Members 
of Congress. This is not the idiosyncratic view of a few extremist lawyers, but rath-
er, so far as I am aware, the shared view of all the lawyers at the relevant Execu-
tive branch agencies, including the Departments of Justice, State, and Defense, as 
well as the White House. 

I know you have devoted an entire hearing to the constitutional issues, and I will 
not seek to replow that ground today. But I do think it is worth pointing out some 
of the key legal precepts that are widely accepted within the Executive branch:

• Under the Constitution, the President is Commander in Chief of the Armed 
Forces. Congress does not have to give the President an army, but if it does, 
there are very serious limits on Congress’s ability to tell him what he can do 
with it.

• The Constitution’s grant of authority to Congress to declare war cannot be 
read as a grant of exclusive authority to Congress to authorize the use of mili-
tary force. Historically declarations of war were one way that nations got 
themselves into a state of war, but by no means the only way. A state of war 
arises once a nation is attacked, for example, and in such a case there is no 
need under international law for the attacked nation to declare war. More-
over, there have always been many uses of force that take place outside a 
state of war. For all these reasons, the function of declaring war is easily dis-
tinguishable from the function of authorizing the use of force.

• The history of the ‘‘declare war’’ clause at the constitutional convention—in 
particular the switch to the term ‘‘declare war’’ from the original language 
which would have granted Congress the power to ‘‘make war’’—leaves no 
doubt that the founders wanted the President to be able to defend the nation 
from attack without first obtaining the approval of Congress. It therefore can 
be argued that ‘‘non-defensive’’ uses of force may require the prior approval 
of Congress—uses of force that in modern usage would be termed ‘‘acts of ag-
gression.’’ But defensive uses of force do not require prior congressional ap-
proval. Defensive uses of force include not only repelling attacks on the terri-
tory of the United States, but also defending our deployed land and naval 
forces abroad, our shipping, American citizens, American property, and also 
in some circumstances our vital national interests.

• As first articulated in President Nixon’s veto message in 1973, the War Pow-
ers Resolution is constitutionally defective in at least two process-related re-
spects. First, its requirement that the President withdraw U.S. Armed Forces 
from foreign deployments when so directed by a concurrent resolution of Con-
gress denies the President his right to veto legislation set forth in the pre-
sentment clause of the Constitution. Second, the so-called ‘‘60-day clock’’, 
under which the President is required withdraw U.S. Armed Forces from for-
eign deployments after 60 days unless Congress has authorized the deploy-
ment, also effectively denies the President his right to presentment of legisla-
tion. The first of these constitutional objections appears to have been vindi-
cated by the Supreme Court’s 1983 decision in INS v. Chadha.

• Beyond these process-related objections, for all of the reasons set forth above, 
it is questionable whether Congress has the constitutional authority to order 
the President to terminate deployments of U.S. Armed Forces—at least defen-
sive deployments. Could Congress constitutionally forbid the President to de-
fend some part of the United States from attack? If not, there must be other 
defensive uses of force that are also beyond the authority of Congress to for-
bid. 

THE EXECUTIVE BRANCH’S PERCEPTION OF CONGRESS 

The Executive branch finds Congress to be a difficult partner on war powers ques-
tions. In part this is because Congress is not a rubber stamp, as all Presidents wish 
it would be. But it is also because Congress can be a fickle institution, particularly 
on questions of war and peace. I saw first-hand as a congressional staffer how often 
Members of Congress agonize over how to vote on whether to authorize particular 
military operations. For many Members, this is the only time they are ever called 
on to make what amounts to life-or-death decisions, and they can be uncomfortable 
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with the responsibility. Sometimes rather than give a clear ‘‘yes’’ or a clear ‘‘no’’, 
they look for a way to say ‘‘maybe’’. 

This is an understandable human impulse, but when the Congress as a whole re-
sponds to a use of force question by saying ‘‘maybe’’, the Executive branch is left 
shaking its head. Not only is the question of legal authority for the use of force left 
ambiguous, but the political landscape is even more confused. When the Congress 
says ‘‘maybe’’, the Executive branch believes Congress is trying to have it both ways: 
Congress wants to be able to share in the credit if the operation turns out well, and 
condemn it as ill-conceived and illegal if it turns out poorly. Needless to say, the 
Executive branch regards this as an evasion of responsibility and a non-serious ap-
proach to what are in fact deadly serious questions. 

Congress, of course, does not literally say ‘‘maybe’’ to proposed uses of force, but 
it has a number of ways of doing the functional equivalent. I would contend that 
this is the answer that Congress gave to all of the peacekeeping and peacemaking 
operations undertaken during the Clinton Administration—Somalia, Haiti, Bosnia, 
and Kosovo. The most important functional equivalent to saying ‘‘maybe’’ is permit-
ting the sixty-day clock set forth in the War Powers Resolution to expire. According 
to the War Powers Resolution, this clock requires the President to terminate a use 
of force if Congress has not affirmatively authorized it within sixty days. It is, in 
other words, a default that kicks in if Congress does absolutely nothing. No Presi-
dent has ever curtailed a military operation because the sixty-day clock was about 
to expire, and Congress has never seriously sought to enforce it. It therefore serves 
in practice as a way of permitting a military operation to go forward, while reserv-
ing to Congress the right to disavow it should it go badly. 

THE EXECUTIVE BRANCH AND CONGRESSIONAL AUTHORIZATION FOR THE USE OF FORCE 

As you know, the Executive branch is not fond of the War Powers Resolution and 
would be happy to see it go away. But in the years since the Resolution was enacted 
in 1973, the executive branch has certainly learned how to live with it. In my testi-
mony last month I described some of the ways the Executive branch has come to 
apply the Resolution in order to minimize its impact. Most importantly, it has devel-
oped legal theories under which it does not report to Congress at all on foreign de-
ployments of U.S. Armed Forces, or else reports that such deployments are not into 
situations where involvement in hostilities is imminent. In either case, the result 
is the same: the Executive branch satisfies itself that sixty-day clock of the War 
Powers Resolution has not been triggered. Some of the most extreme examples of 
this took place during the 1990s when the Clinton Administration was eager to ex-
tend U.S. participation in UN peacekeeping operations that had not been authorized 
by Congress. 

This is not to say that the Resolution has no effect on the actions of the Executive 
branch. The legal theories I have described are of little use in cases where U.S. 
forces are to be deployed into sustained combat that will likely last more than sixty 
days. In such cases, the President’s lawyers may advise him that he has authority 
under the Constitution to proceed with the deployment irrespective of the War Pow-
ers Resolution, but they also have to warn him that after sixty days he will be un-
able to argue that he is in compliance with the letter of the Resolution. In other 
words, after sixty days, he will be in clear noncompliance with the Resolution, and 
the only legal justification for his actions will be his claim that the Resolution is 
unconstitutional. As a former White House lawyer, I can assure you that this is the 
kind of situation that we tried mightily to avoid for our client. 

We had precisely this sort of discussion during the Administration of President 
George H.W. Bush with regard to his decision to liberate Kuwait from Saddam Hus-
sein. President Bush was advised by his lawyers that he had the constitutional au-
thority to order a military operation to liberate Kuwait even without advance ap-
proval from Congress. His lawyers went on to warn him, however, that he would 
likely be in violation of the letter of the War Powers Resolution if combat operations 
lasted longer than sixty days. I believe that in the end President Bush decided to 
seek congressional authorization for political rather than legal reasons, but certainly 
one of the political considerations in his mind was that domestic political opposition 
to his policy would be much stronger if his opponents were able to argue that he 
was breaking the law. 

I had occasion to briefly discuss this with President Bush shortly after the suc-
cessful conclusion of Operation Desert Storm. Recalling the enormous political pres-
sure he came under not to commence ground operations following the air campaign 
against Saddam Hussein, he commented to me: ‘‘Thank God we got that authoriza-
tion from Congress. Can you imagine the mess we would have had on our hands 
if we hadn’t gotten that?’’ I can only imagine how many times our current President 
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has had the same thought about his decision to seek authorization from Congress 
for the Second Persian Gulf War. 

REFORMING THE WAR POWERS RESOLUTION 

The current arrangement under the War Powers Resolution suits the Executive 
branch reasonably well. As a practical matter, the Resolution does not stand in the 
way military operations that will be intense but short in duration (e.g., Grenada, 
Panama), nor operations of longer duration that arguably do not involve hostilities 
(e.g., the UN peacekeeping operations of the Clinton era). The Resolution does dis-
courage Presidents from initiating much larger military operations without congres-
sional authorization, but as demonstrated by the two Persian Gulf Wars, that gen-
erally serves the President’s own political interests. 

It follows that, short of repealing the War Powers Resolution as Congressman 
Hyde tried to do in 1995, there are not many reforms in this area that the Executive 
branch would likely support. Needless to say, the Executive branch would not favor 
tightening the restrictions of the War Powers Resolution or removing any of the 
definitional flexibilities that it has developed over time. 

When I testified last month I laid out my own thoughts about how Congress could 
reform the War Powers Resolution if it wishes to be a full partner with the Presi-
dent in national decision-making with respect to the use of force. I suggested that 
Congress could replace the sixty-day clock with a mechanism requiring Congress to 
vote under expedited procedures when U.S. forces are deployed into hostilities. 
Under this mechanism, an affirmative vote would be a vote to authorize the deploy-
ment and a negative vote would be a vote to order the withdrawal of U.S. forces. 

The Executive branch would like this mechanism to the degree it induced to Con-
gress to authorize deployments ordered by the President. Certainly there would be 
many cases where it would have that effect. But the Executive branch would strong-
ly dislike the mechanism to the degree it resulted in cases where Congress voted 
to order the President to withdraw U.S. forces. In such cases, the President either 
would have to comply with the wishes of Congress, or rely on the strength of his 
veto pen to carry forward with his policy. This means that, on balance, the Execu-
tive branch would not like the mechanism very much at all. 

I doubt, however, that the Executive branch is worried my suggestion will become 
law. As I indicated earlier, the Executive branch does not believe that Congress 
wishes to fully share the responsibilities of national decision-making with respect 
to the use of force. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Steve, and I am sure we will get to 
that point. 

My intention now, again looking at the clock, is to go to the rank-
ing member for his questions; and then I will go to the vice chair, 
Mr. Carnahan. 

We earlier had a conversation. Mr. Grimmett, who is here, is, if 
you will, to respond to questions. And while my mind is on this, 
I want to make a public apology. It wasn’t a staff snafu; it was a 
chair snafu in terms of Mr. Turner, and I have to take responsi-
bility for that issue. So I will at some time, hopefully, meet Bob 
Turner and personally convey to him my apologies. 

But, Mr. Rohrabacher. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Atwood, you were mentioning—or Steve, it might have been 

you. But someone mentioned that the executive branch really 
doesn’t think Congress is serious about much of this. Now which 
one of you was it? Okay. 

Mr. RADEMAKER. Guilty. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. You have been in the executive branch, you 

have been in the legislative branch, and that is your impression 
over there, that the folks over at the State Department, folks over 
at the White House don’t think the Members of Congress are seri-
ous. 

Do you think that is justified? 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 12:11 Jun 16, 2008 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00042 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 F:\WORK\IOHRO\042408\41989.000 Hintrel1 PsN: SHIRL



39

Mr. RADEMAKER. First, Mr. Rohrabacher, let me say that I have 
served several tours in the administration, or in the executive 
branch. I didn’t have much dealing with war powers questions dur-
ing this administration. So when I—the comments I am making 
are really drawn from the 4 years I spent in the White House 
Counsel’s Office during the first Bush administration. That is 
where my grounding in these issues comes from. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. So is this—maybe it was because it was a Re-
publican administration that they didn’t take Congress seriously. 
Because I will suggest to you that I now am having a great deal 
of difficulty. 

I take my job very seriously, and—I have been involved in the 
personal investigations to try to find out information, and I have 
been thwarted time and time again by this administration. So if, 
for some reason, the executive branch doesn’t take the legislative 
branch seriously when you have someone who is taking their job 
seriously, as I do, you find from this side that the executive branch 
is a roadblock to trying to do a serious job here. 

And I can only speak—to be fair about it, the roadblocks under 
this administration are so much worse than the roadblocks were 
even under the Clinton administration. And I am a Republican, 
facing roadblocks from a Republican administration, and that 
doesn’t speak well. 

But to the central issue that we are at today, Mr. Atwood, are 
you suggesting that Members of Congress, Congress as an institu-
tion, should have something to say about the rules of engagement 
once we are in a conflict? 

Mr. ATWOOD. I am saying that they ought to have the oppor-
tunity, mostly behind closed doors in a secure setting, to raise 
questions as to whether the rules of engagement are indeed appro-
priate. 

In this case of the Lebanon, prior to the attack on the Marine 
barracks, as the Long Commission reported, a number of incidents 
occurred. A number of individual Members of Congress raised ques-
tions, but there wasn’t any institutional capacity for Congress to 
say, ‘‘Are we doing this the right way?’’

And then, of course, there was a decision made by the executive 
branch to actually take sides in the Lebanon civil war. The Naval 
bombardment of the Suq al Gharb area put the United States on 
one side, the Lebanese Army side, and that made us a target. And 
yet the rules of engagement were not changed and the Marines 
were vulnerable. 

So if there had been an opportunity in a joint consultative com-
mittee, behind closed doors, to query the executive branch on the 
situation, it may well have been that you would have made an im-
pact. 

And I just go back to this point that Steve has raised. Individual 
Members of Congress are very serious, but collectively, the execu-
tive branch believes, as he suggested, that you haven’t organized 
yourself in such a way as to be taken seriously. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, I would agree that we are not, as a 
body, taken seriously. And I will suggest to you, there is every rea-
son for us not to be taken seriously. When I see the type of deci-
sion-making that goes on here, I can understand why people who 
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are trying to get things done who are outside of the political con-
text of the legislative branch don’t take us seriously. 

We have trouble—well, anyway, I could go into great detail and 
give you numerous examples of the stupidity that goes on here in 
the legislative branch. 

Let me suggest to you that I think you have got it wrong. I think 
that you don’t have to have an influence on the rules of engage-
ment behind closed doors. And it does not have to be—to have an 
influence, Members of Congress do not necessarily have to have an 
authority granted to them by, for example, this specific piece of leg-
islation that we are looking at today. 

Instead, you can have your influence, and in fact, what we do in 
the public arena probably has more impact than what we do behind 
closed doors. I have always found it very easy to be dismissed be-
hind closed doors. But when I start making speeches on the floor 
of the House, start trying to generate public opinion, that is how 
I get things done here. 

Now, there are different approaches to being in elected office. 
There are people that play the outside game and people that play 
the inside game. I play the outside game, and I have had a certain 
amount of influence. But take just the rules of engagement concept: 
If those Members of Congress would have made themselves a royal 
pain to the administration, I think that we could have seen a 
change in those rules of engagement in Lebanon. 

Just as, I might add, had I, as I testified, had I on the inside at 
the White House made myself a royal pain on the inside we could 
have had those rules of engagement changed as well. 

So it could have been outside or inside, but what is important 
here is, nobody did. They could have spoken once or twice about 
it, and they didn’t make themselves a pain. They didn’t pound on 
the table. They simply mentioned it a couple times. 

We have a wondrous system in the United States of America, 
and it is a system that allows us to utilize public opinion and to 
go forth and be in the media and to mobilize the people, and in 
doing so, to get the attention of the decision-makers. 

In the case that we are talking about, nobody bothered to do that 
on the outside, and I didn’t, as I admitted, and I have always re-
gretted that I didn’t make myself that kind of a nuisance, on the 
inside. So I would think that we don’t want to have especially rules 
of engagement coming under dual authority of legislative and exec-
utive branch. Don’t you think that would sort of—you don’t think 
that would complicate things to the point——

Mr. ATWOOD. Oh, yes. I am not suggesting that. That is ulti-
mately the responsibility of the Joint Chiefs, actually. In this case 
it is our military. All I am suggesting is that if you talk publicly 
about the fact that our military may be exposed because they are 
under peacetime rules of engagement, you may be causing them 
more of a problem by doing it publicly. That is the only point I was 
making. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Your central point that I got out of what you 
were saying—and I think it is the central point also, frankly, of 
what we have here on legislation by Mr. Jones and by our chair-
man—is that it is important for us to prevent the executive branch 
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from getting us into a conflict that then is very difficult to extract 
ourselves from once the conflict is actually on. 

I think your point was, influence the decision before the decision 
is made to go to war; and I think there is certainly reason for con-
cern on that. Nobody in their right mind is going to sit back and 
say that is not something that we need to work on. Again, I think 
it requires the diligence on the part of Members of Congress to use 
their own instincts and to not be afraid to speak up at the right 
time; and once that decision is made, if someone feels strongly 
about it, to use the prerogatives that we already have. 

If, from the very beginning, you would have had attempts to 
defund this effort, and people actually saw that this was a wrong-
headed operation in Iraq, and they would have even come close to 
defunding it, there would have been a whole different situation 
today. 

So I appreciate your testimony. I agree with the chairman and 
Mr. Jones as to the magnitude of what we are trying to do. But 
I think there might be some unforeseen consequences to making 
the system more complex. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I would ask Mr. Jones if he could 
take over my role now as ranking member. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Rohrabacher, and have a safe 
trip. 

I would just note—I am going to go to Mr. Carnahan next, who 
serves as vice chair of this committee—that I think we are getting 
closer to an understanding; and I want to compliment you both on 
your testimonies. 

I tend to agree with Mr. Atwood in terms of a mechanism to en-
sure an institutional guarantee of thoughtful deliberation. Yes, 
there are individual Members that make themselves a pain. One 
of them is to my left. And he does an excellent job, and accom-
plishes that frequently, and oftentimes to the benefit of the institu-
tion. But I don’t think we should rely on the instincts of individual 
Members, particularly when they may not have available to them 
all of the information, and data, and staff that is really necessary 
to reach a fully informed decision. 

But having said that, let me go to Mr. Carnahan and invite Mr. 
Jones to move up and sit to my left. Russ? 

Mr. CARNAHAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I thank the 
panel for being here. I think this series of hearings is very impor-
tant and timely; I think this needs to be reexamined and revisited. 
And I guess, on a personal note, I am very proud of my former Mis-
souri senator, mentor, and friend, Tom Eagleton. We miss him, but 
he was an early champion of establishing Congress’s authority re-
garding war powers. He firmly believed that our Founding Fathers 
correctly placed in Article I, Section 8, the responsibility to go to 
war with the Congress because of the danger and tendency of pow-
ers creeping to the executive. 

Senator Eagleton also sought to prevent an end run around con-
gressional authorization by the executive branch by seeking to pre-
vent the President from using treaties or other authorities as the 
basis for going to war. 

I would like the panel to tell us a little bit about—I guess, presi-
dents before and after Senator Eagleton have used treaties and in-
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stitutional authorities such as the U.N. and NATO to avoid con-
gressional authorization for going to war. I would like to hear you 
discuss whether or not you think the President, pursuant to treaty 
authority such as the U.N. charter and NATO, can circumvent 
Congress and go to those organizations for so-called authority to go 
to war. 

Why don’t we start with Mr. Atwood? 
Mr. ATWOOD. Just a brief comment: The United Nations Charter 

debate in the Senate made it very clear that this delegation of au-
thority to the President to engage in the U.N. charter, under sec-
tions 6 and 7 of that charter, which involve the use of force, would 
not in any way supersede the constitutional authority of Congress 
to authorize war. And so while a treaty is the law of the land, there 
were reservations offered at the time. 

Now, the U.N. charter was debated first, and the same consider-
ation was given when the NATO treaty was enacted. 

So that is my answer: There is nothing that can supersede the 
Constitution. 

Mr. RADEMAKER. Yes, I agree with Secretary Atwood. 
I suppose that you could find people who would make those argu-

ments that a treaty like the U.N. treaty or the NATO treaty or 
some other treaty provides a basis of legal authority for the Presi-
dent to commit U.S. forces to combat. 

I don’t believe that is true, however, and I think that would be 
a very dangerous doctrine. I don’t think the Congress would want 
to ever delegate its authority really to anyone, much less an inter-
national organization within which the United States is one of 
many voices. 

In this connection, I would note that I recall in the early 1990s 
legislation was introduced in the Senate—I don’t recall a cor-
responding House bill, but there was a bill introduced in the Sen-
ate—that would have provided that U.N. authorization would auto-
matically provide legal authority to the President to commit U.S. 
forces. I found it a fairly astonishing bill at the time. 

The premise of such legislation, of course, is that—it is not today 
the case that the U.N. can give such authority. But this was a leg-
islative proposal to essentially—legally, I think this would work if 
Congress wanted to pass a law and say, well, any time the U.N. 
votes to authorize a peacekeeping operation then the President 
shall be authorized to commit U.S. Armed Forces to that operation. 
I think legally that would probably satisfy whatever constitutional 
requirements exist. But, again, I think that would be a very dan-
gerous road for the Congress to go down. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Would my friend yield for a moment? 
Mr. CARNAHAN. Yes. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. It is my understanding that most of the treaties, 

I think all of the treaties that we are signatory to and have rati-
fied, include in the language authorization pursuant—language to 
the effect, pursuant to constitutional processes of respective govern-
ments. And I have heard this issue raised about using treaties as 
a way to implicate American military forces in hostile actions over-
seas, and yet the language in the treaties would suggest strongly, 
would state explicitly that, again, constitutional processes must be 
complied with. 
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Is that an accurate statement? 
Mr. ATWOOD. Yes. Thank you for reminding me of that. That is 

exactly right. 
I would also make one other point, which is that treaties are 

ratified by only one body. The war powers are held by both parties. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. I am sorry. I yield back to my friend. 
Mr. GRIMMETT. Just to follow up on that, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. I am sorry. 
Mr. GRIMMETT. The classic example of what you just outlined is 

in the NATO Treaty of ’49. When the debate on that took place, 
one of the key points that was made by Senator Vandenberg, rep-
resenting his party at that time on the issue, was that there was 
going to be no automatic war. That ratification of a mutual security 
treaty of that nature was clearly going to have contained within it 
clear language that made it clear that Congress or any other party 
to the treaty was going to have to act in accordance with its own 
constitutional processes. And that thing has been followed through 
in all of the other mutual security treaties. There is a clause in 
there to that effect that there is no automatic war. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Russ. 
Mr. CARNAHAN. Thank you. 
And I wanted to ask Secretary Atwood, having worked for Sen-

ator Eagleton and being familiar with his work on the Senate 
version of the bill in the 1970s, I always thought he had such a 
great grasp of this issue, and I heard him speak about it often. But 
I would really like to have you reflect on the work he did there on 
that bill. 

And—I guess it is obviously relevant to today, but also how that 
compares to the bill that we are looking at here in the current Con-
gress. 

Mr. ATWOOD. Thank you, Mr. Carnahan. And I guess I wasn’t 
aware that you were a member of the subcommittee, so I hope you 
will give my best wishes to the secretary of state of your State as 
well who is an old friend. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. I will. 
Mr. ATWOOD. He wrote a book after this whole episode called, 

‘‘War and Presidential Power, A Chronicle of Congressional Sur-
render.’’ He sided with President Nixon in the override vote, which 
took a lot of courage because he felt as though, as he said, it turned 
the Constitution on its head. And I think he was absolutely right 
about that. And legal scholars have now looked at his debates with 
Barry Goldwater, for example. And Barry Goldwater said, ‘‘I can al-
most support this because it gives more power to the President 
than I thought he had under the Constitution.’’ And then his de-
bate with Senator Javits, who was a co-sponsor of the Senate legis-
lation with him. So I think that he was absolutely right; he be-
lieved that the War Powers Resolution has been a failure. He was 
a very courageous man in a lot of great ways. I guess I, you don’t 
say these things very often in Washington, but he was a person 
that I loved and respected. He was a mentor, and I miss him great-
ly. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. Thank you. One other question I wanted to ask, 
particularly about the Jones bill, thinking about a potential real-
world situation, if I can imagine a situation in which a country at-
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tacks a United States ally in the Middle East during a congres-
sional recess, whether it would be Syria attacking Jordan, Turkey 
attacking Iraq, which in fact it has been recently, or it is China at-
tacking Taiwan, if the President determines that this attack 
threatens United States national security, does the Jones legisla-
tion, in your opinion, require the President to convene the Congress 
and obtain authorizing legislation before ordering the U.S. to take 
action, say, to defeat an invasion, impose a no-fly zone or provide 
advice and training in the war zone to our ally? 

Mr. RADEMAKER. I am sorry, Congressman, I would have to re-
view the legislation again. I looked at it some weeks ago. But for 
a very precise legal question like that, I would be very reluctant 
to draw on my now somewhat hazy recollection of what the legisla-
tion provides. 

Mr. ATWOOD. My view of it, having worked with this for a long 
time, is that if American forces were at immediate risk, then the 
President could take action under the delegation of authority and 
emergency power section. However, if they were not at risk and the 
U.S. territory was not at risk, then he would have to convene the 
Congress and get authority. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. The example I was trying to describe was where 
an ally had been attacked. 

Mr. ATWOOD. I think the same would stand. He would have to 
get authority, in my opinion, my reading of the Jones. Maybe we 
should ask Mr. Jones. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. Mr. Grimmett. 
Mr. GRIMMETT. Section 3 enumerates the specific circumstances. 

The one you just described is not listed. It says evacuation of U.S. 
citizens, armed attacks on U.S. Armed Forces, an armed attack on 
the United States. Those are the enumerated items in Section 3 of 
the bill. The contingency you described is an attack by a third 
party on an ally but not an attack on U.S. forces. 

Mr. RADEMAKER. I guess, again, I haven’t looked at it, but I am 
listening to your description. There would certainly be some attack 
on allies where there would be United States forces present, for ex-
ample South Korea. 

Mr. GRIMMETT. That could possibly be the case. But the scenarios 
you gave struck me as, essentially, Middle East-type scenarios 
where we may not have military personnel physically present that 
might be caught up in an instance of conflict you described. 

Mr. RADEMAKER. Although you mentioned Turkey attacking Iraq. 
Mr. GRIMMETT. Well, that is true, Turkey attacking Iraq. But, 

again, most of the examples you gave, it is not explicitly covered. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Would my friend yield for just a follow-up ques-

tion? 
I think it was you, Secretary Atwood, that indicated. But there 

is available to the executive the prerogative of calling for a special 
session of Congress. I presume that could be done in an expedited 
fashion. I don’t—I consider myself somewhat of a history buff, but 
I can’t think immediately of a situation where that has occurred. 
Maybe that occurred when North Korea invaded South Korea, I am 
not sure. Does anyone have an historical example? 

Mr. GRIMMETT. Well, in the case of South Korea, we had military 
personnel physically present in South Korea. Everybody knows the 
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basics of the history of the Korean War; the Pusan Perimeter is 
emblazed in everyone’s head, where you had a small pocket of 
American forces down there at the very small end as the country 
was almost overrun. Well, and we had forces in Japan, occupying 
forces physically present, and that is when President Truman took 
the unprecedented act of basically going to the U.N. Luckily, from 
the standpoint of the U.N. Security Council resolution, the Rus-
sians decided to take a walk, and so when they had a vote in the 
Security Council, they didn’t have a veto, and they got the author-
ity under the U.N. flag to come to the aid of the South Koreans. 
And that is when we got involved in it, and of course, the rest of 
the history you know. But certainly there was a case where we had 
forces physically present when an attack like that happened. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Has the gentleman completed his questions? 
Mr. CARNAHAN. I yield back. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank Mr. Carnahan. 
And now to Mr. Jones. 
Mr. JONES. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much, and I thank the 

witnesses here today, and certainly the ranking member who just 
left to go home to California. I think I want to make a couple 
points. Then I have a question. 

But, for me, I have listened to the testimony for two, three hear-
ings now. And that is why I felt compelled to introduce legislation. 
First of all, we as a Nation do not meet our constitutional responsi-
bility. We have abdicated the authority to the executive branch for 
too long when it comes to war. I appreciated hearing the history, 
plus reading some of the history about the 1973 War Powers Act. 
I personally wish that we didn’t have the need for the War Powers 
Act, that we just stepped to the Constitution, but that doesn’t seem 
to happen anymore. 

So, therefore, these hearings and this issue itself are absolutely 
critical in my humble opinion. I am just going to read a couple of 
sentences. Then I will get to the point. I would assume that some-
where along the way you gentlemen read this article written by 
General Greg Newbold. It was in Time 2006, ‘‘Why Iraq Was a Mis-
take: A military insider sounds off against the war and the ‘zealots’ 
who pushed it.’’ I had met with General Newbold on several occa-
sions. He even appeared before a subcommittee that I sit on with 
the chairman being Vic Snyder. I read part of his article to him. 

And I think I will, Mr. Chairman, with your permission, it won’t 
take but a minute to read this, because I want to get to my point:

‘‘From 2000 to 2002, I was a Marine Corps lieutenant gen-
eral and director of operations for the Joints Chief of Staff. 
After 9/11, I was a witness and therefore a party to the actions 
that led us to the invasion of Iraq—an unnecessary war . . .’’

unnecessary war, not needed, unnecessary.
‘‘Inside the military family, I made no secret of idea that the 

zealots’ rationale for war made no sense. And I think I was 
outspoken enough to make those senior to me uncomfortable. 
But I now regret I did not more openly challenge those who 
were determined to invade a country whose actions were pe-
ripheral to the real threat—al-Qaeda, Afghanistan, bin Laden. 
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‘‘I retired from the military 4 months before the invasion, in 
part because of my position to those who had used 9/11’s trag-
edy to hijack our security policy. Until now, I have resisted 
speaking out in public. I have been silent long enough.’’

Then I am going to turn to the back page, and this the real point, 
I think, of these hearings and why your testimony, and hope that 
we can come to some better resolution than what we have with the 
current War Powers Act because it is a new world. It is a new gen-
eration. 

He further states toward the end of his writing:
‘‘My sincere view is that the commitment of our forces to this 

fight was done with a casualness and swagger that are the spe-
cial providence of those who have never had to execute these 
missions—or bury the results.’’

To me, Mr. Chairman, that is why there has to be some resolu-
tion to the current status. I have great respect for Mr. Rohr-
abacher. He and I have fought many battles up here, and are still 
fighting them, about our border agents. But the fact was that when 
this push for this war was made, we were all invited to hearing 
rooms. We had Donald Rumsfeld, General Myers. You have to be-
lieve those of us who don’t have the expertise in foreign policy, I 
am much wiser today than I was 6 years ago, believe me, not 
smarter but wiser. But I am sitting in there. I am listening. I want 
to trust. I want to believe that I can trust what I am being told. 
And maybe that is my fault that I did not do more investigation, 
but I think I was average in that respect. Then I think about the 
fact that the Congress seemed to—and I am not faulting anybody, 
my party was in charge at the time—seemed not to really question. 
I don’t blame the administration for that. I do not, but the Con-
gress itself, in my humble opinion, did not have—again, we were 
the majority party—or did not seek to meet its constitutional re-
sponsibility. Again, the President didn’t ask for a declaration of 
war, but we were not in a position, and I am not going to fault the 
leadership at that time, but we did not seem to be in a position to 
seriously challenge what we were being told. Now, I am not talking 
about so much in Iraq, but constitutionally, we were neutered, if 
I can use that word. We were just neutered, and we just went 
along. 

Well, I think, to close and to get to my one point I want to make, 
Rudyard Kipling in the book that he wrote, ‘‘Epitaphs of War,’’ and 
this has been so profound, is why with my staff we looked so hard 
at putting this legislation in. His son died in World War I. And he 
had been pretty much aggressive when it came to empire-building 
war. But under ‘‘Common Form,’’ it says, ‘‘If any question why we 
died/Tell them, because our fathers lied.’’

And under no circumstances should a Congress abdicate its re-
sponsibility when we send young men and women to die for a coun-
try. So if we don’t try to tweak the 1973 War Powers Act, how do 
we have more constitutional ability to be a partner or consultant 
before we send Americans to die? I know that is not an academic 
type question, but I am giving this to you because I think I speak 
for many, many Americans today in my district and outside my dis-
trict by saying, what does Congress need to do? What do we need 
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to change? What do we need to rewrite to make the Congress meet 
its constitutional responsibility if we are going to have to have a 
caveat to declaring war? 

Mr. ATWOOD. Mr. Jones, if I could, because this leads to the basic 
thrust of my testimony today. Congress needs to develop an institu-
tional capacity to ask those kinds of questions. There are military 
experts on every network now that are being paid a lot of money 
to provide to the public their view of what is happening in Iraq. 
There is no reason why Congress can’t hire some of those experts 
so that, when people like Secretary Rumsfeld come up, you can ask 
the right questions. The runup to the war in Iraq was a lot longer 
than the 6 weeks of debate that Congress had. There were prepara-
tions being made—there have now been books written. There is the 
story of General Marks, who was asked to lead the troops into Iraq. 
He said that he went all over this government for 6 months asking 
people, ‘‘Where are the weapons of mass destruction? Where are 
they?’’ ‘‘Well,’’ he was told, ‘‘we know there are 3,000 depots; where 
are they? My troops are going to have to go into that country. I 
don’t know where they are.’’ Nobody could tell him because the evi-
dence wasn’t there. They didn’t know where they were. All they 
had was an historical record, according to George Tenet’s book. 

So if there had been an institutional capacity, if there had been 
a committee that was well staffed that could operate in private, in 
a secure environment, those questions might have been asked. You 
can’t predict that it would have come out the right way. As Alex-
ander Bickel had said, Congress and the President can make fool-
ish errors of commission or omission, but together that is some-
what less likely, and together that is all we have got. 

The problem is that the Congress hasn’t taken this seriously 
enough to create that kind of an institutional capacity. In a par-
liamentary system, where the prime minister is also the leader of 
a party, he wouldn’t dare take the country to war without making 
sure that at least his party was behind him. In this system, which 
is a separation-of-powers system, we need a different method for 
assuring that the best minds of the country are at least together, 
thinking about these issues and asking the right questions before 
we make the decision to go to war. As we have seen, once the deci-
sion is made and the authority is granted, it is the President who 
will determine what the duration of that war will be. 

Mr. RADEMAKER. Congressman, you obviously speak with great 
passion on this subject. I will try to choose my words carefully. I 
think there are a lot of criticisms that one can make of the current 
war, and how we got into the current war, and the way the admin-
istration has handled it. But I don’t think one of the criticisms that 
can be made is that this war was put together in violation or con-
ducted in violation of the War Powers Resolution. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. If the gentleman would yield, I am not sug-
gesting that, and I don’t think that Mr. Jones is suggesting that, 
if I am correct. 

Mr. RADEMAKER. I think that is right. I was simply going to 
make the observation that—well, let me finish, and then I would 
be happy to respond. 

So I think it doesn’t follow, from the retrospect of you and many 
Members of Congress, that our Nation made the wrong decision in 
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2003, that we need to fix the War Powers Resolution, because the 
War Powers Resolution I don’t think contributed to the outcome in 
2003. I don’t think a different war powers resolution would have 
given us a different outcome. 

I think the larger point of some of the remarks I made earlier 
about Congress taking responsibility and participating as an equal 
partner in the national decision-making on use of force, when you 
become a decision-maker, the risk is that sometimes you will make 
the wrong decision. 

And I understand you to be saying, Congressman, that, in retro-
spect, you think Congress made the wrong decision in 2003. I think 
that would be, that will always be a risk for the Congress, espe-
cially if it tries to assert even greater responsibility with respect 
to the use of force. 

Now, Secretary Atwood talks about ways that we can try to in-
crease the likelihood that when Congress does make a decision, it 
makes the right decision. I don’t think there is any procedural 
mechanism, any committee structure that is going to guarantee 
that Congress gets it right 100 percent of the time. There is no 
human institution that has 100 percent success rate. But to re-
spond, maybe now I can just make one comment on this idea of re-
lying on a committee of experts to help the Congress get it right. 
I think if, looking back on the decision that the Congress made in 
2003, a lot of it was driven by intelligence assessments that, in ret-
rospect, appear to have been wrong. And at least in the area of in-
telligence the Congress long ago did what Secretary Atwood is rec-
ommending be done in this area. There are committees in the 
House and Senate, select committees, that work full time on this 
issue. They are staffed by intelligence experts. Most of the staff of 
those committees have some background in the intelligence com-
munity. Their job is to oversee the intelligence community. And 
with their large reservoir of expertise and their oversight, they 
don’t seem to have prevented the intelligence judgments from being 
wrong in 2003. 

So I am not saying it is a bad idea, but I am saying, even a panel 
of experts with the best institutional support we can provide it is 
still capable of not getting it right. 

Mr. JONES. Mr. Rademaker, if I could, Mr. Chairman, just real 
quickly, my comments are based on what I have learned. My com-
ments are based on the fact that the Congresses of the future, 
there will be many people who will be more knowledgeable, such 
as the chairman and ranking member from Missouri, than others, 
putting myself in the others, who are here to do what they think 
is right. And yet if the system is structured as it is now, then I 
think more times than not that the Members that do not have the 
expertise that others have will probably make a similar mistake to 
what has been the mistake that has been made to go into Iraq. I 
don’t know if this legislation or any legislation or the previous War 
Powers Act, but somewhere along the way, we have lost our way, 
if I can say it that way. Because I think it would be tragic if 5 
years from now a chairman is having the same type of discussion 
on the issue of war powers, because that means nothing would 
have happened and possibly another war. 
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So this is good to have this institutional wisdom that you all are 
sharing with us, but the whole issue of—the point is that the Con-
gress has got to come back to its constitutional responsibility. And 
if we need a war powers provision instead of just straight up-and-
down declaration of war, then we have got to fix this problem, be-
cause it is a serious problem. 

And with that, I will yield back, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Before—I am going to ask Dr. Grimmett to re-

spond as well, but I also want to note the time for Secretary At-
wood. I know he has a plane to catch, and I do not want him to 
get to the airport and be delayed. But thank you so much. If I can 
just for one moment make an observation—and Brian, you can re-
spond and then your co-panelists can respond, too—I think the 
point that Mr. Jones is getting to is, in the current system, it is 
not that I don’t think that the 1973 War Powers Act was violated 
by the administration, but I do think this, that it was not a fully 
informed decision by the Congress. Many of us raise concerns be-
cause of issues, data, tidbits, factors that we saw in the public do-
main. And while there are some experts in the Intelligence Com-
mittee, I think that is not—I think it has been established that it 
is not necessarily reliable. That is why this idea of how Congress 
is structured, there are other elements to consider in terms of any 
kind of policy decision. The ability, the capacity of the armed serv-
ices, that implicates the Armed Services Committee, in terms of de-
stabilizing or the stability of the entire region in terms of our policy 
vis-à-vis the Mideast implicates the Foreign Affairs Committee. 
You know, the initial rationale put forth was weapons of mass de-
struction. But clearly that changed as the executive changed its ra-
tionale, some of us would say to accommodate its goal of deposing 
Saddam Hussein. That rationale changed. But the gentleman from 
North Carolina uses the word ‘‘neutered.’’ I would put forth that we 
were flying blind. We did not have the information available to us, 
nor the ability and the capacity to ask the right questions as to 
whether this was a decision that was fully informed. So you are 
right, maybe simply an improvement in the War Powers Act, you 
know, response to our capacity to do a fully informed decision. And 
in part I agree, that I think it is a decision where many have at-
tempted to defer to the executive and not accepted the burden of 
our constitutional responsibility. And that is why, in my opening 
remarks, I allude to accepting our responsibility unless we just 
want to continue to allow the constitutional responsibilities erode 
in deference to an executive. 

Brian, I know you had a plane. If you want to make any com-
ment. 

Mr. ATWOOD. Just this, Mr. Chairman. I think it is important not 
only to change the law but to change the culture and to take this 
more seriously. And even this effort, even if you fail, Mr. Jones, the 
effort is worth it because the culture needs to be changed and peo-
ple need to take this seriously. I do agree with Mr. Rademaker 
that, as I said in my testimony, even the best crafted law cannot 
protect a nation when, in Alexander Hamilton’s words, ‘‘the na-
tional councils may be warped by some strong passion or momen-
tary interest.’’ The strong passion that we were feeling after 9/11 
was really obvious to everybody. And when the President said this 
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relates to terrorism and wouldn’t it be awful if weapons of mass de-
struction came into the hands of terrorists, I think that that was 
enough for most people. 

I might also say that these passions can be aroused at times dur-
ing the electoral calendar when people say, let us get this out of 
the way, so we can go out and campaign. We don’t want to be ac-
cused of being weak on terrorism. And I think obviously that was 
a factor here. So let’s be blunt about that. 

But I still say that the institutional capacity of this body can be 
improved, and it can be made—the War Powers Resolution itself 
can be perfected. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Brian, very good seeing you. 
I am going to counsel you to go out, take a right and get moving, 

but thank you. 
If I could address a question to you, Steve. You talked about all 

the executive branches, particularly in an era where the concept of 
a unitary executive seems to be embraced vigorously and robustly 
by this administration. I think I make a fair statement to say that 
dissent is not welcomed. And we see that, whether it was the case 
of Larry Lindsay or General Shinseki. And this is not simply trying 
to focus on the war in Iraq and this administration, but there is 
much more discipline in an executive—in the executive branch. 
Whoever may be the head of the executive branch, Democrat, Re-
publican, is irrelevant. But I believe this. To have a fully informed 
decision requires the competition of ideas, requires and demands 
dissent, and the ability to have appropriate transparency. And I 
think one of the lessons that I have learned, and I share Walter’s 
passion on this issue, is that Congress has failed; we did fail in our 
responsibility. And we have to search for an answer so that it isn’t 
just exclusively, because in real terms, the de facto reality is such 
that we do not have the institutional capacity, as Secretary Atwood 
indicated, to have that debate currently other than in a very frac-
tured system. And I think that is what I am groping with as chair 
of this committee as I look at the Jones proposal. Because there 
has to be some sort of answer. 

Now, Dick, you might be able to give us some ideas in terms of 
a mechanism to improve that, whether it is analogous to the Joint 
Economic Committee, but a standing committee that allows for vig-
orous debate. And when I hear the argument posed by my friend 
from California, Mr. Rohrabacher, that, well, we can always stop, 
I think what we need, the funding, that is much more difficult. We 
need that information in a more—in a larger capacity to make that 
decision, what is the Latin term, a priori, as opposed to ex post 
facto. Because once the Pandora’s Box is open, it is tough to get, 
this is a fractured, like much in the U.S. Congress, this is a frac-
tured analogy, to put the genie back in the bottle. And in that in-
terim, there are huge amounts of treasury that are expended. 
There are substantial losses of life and individuals whose futures 
are impaired or destroyed. 

I guess that is what I am looking for. 
Dr. Grimmett. 
Mr. GRIMMETT. Well, there are plenty of examples of how Con-

gress has responded in the past to various specific controversies or 
issues, whether it is war or whether it is intelligence. I got my 
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start in my job, big detailed work on the two investigative commit-
tees, involving the scandals involving the intelligence community 
back in the 1970s. Select committees emerged from that. People 
were not being briefed. People did not have an exact idea what the 
Intelligence Committee was doing. So, out of that emerged the Se-
lect Committees on Intelligence that the House and Senate has. 
Obviously, there was not—when you look at that committee struc-
ture, the way those committees were formed at that point to deal 
with these kinds of questions, you had representing Members of 
the various policy committees who would have direct, you know, a 
concerted interest in it. You know, you had members of the Armed 
Services Committee, members of the Foreign Affairs Committee, 
and so on down the line. And what they did was they had rotating 
membership to make sure that you always had someone who had 
expertise that they could bring to the table in those committee 
meetings. They dealt with security. They dealt with clearance of 
staff. They dealt with the securing of information and all those 
things. And now those are institutional parts of the Congress and 
the House and the Senate. 

At the end of the Second World War, we had the Joint Atomic 
Energy Committee. That committee had more power probably than 
any single committee ever had in modern times. It had legislative 
authority. It had membership that was bipartisan. It was bi-
cameral. They had access to a tremendous amount of information, 
and they sorted out and they dealt with issues of the greatest sen-
sitivity, atomic energy. Now, that committee was abolished in 1977, 
but from 1946 to 1977, there was a committee dealing with a spe-
cific series of issues. If you wanted to take any element of a model 
of all of that, you could theoretically create a committee, a joint 
committee if you wished, or two committees if it has to be that way 
because of the nature of the institutional rules of the House and 
the Senate, which would have the same kind of function as it re-
lated to war-related issues and which you could theoretically have 
people that are on the Armed Services Committee, the Foreign Af-
fairs Committee, the Intelligence Committee, staff that is dedi-
cated, that are specifically trained and has got the expertise and 
would provide a vehicle. 

And of course, if the Congress as an institution was willing to 
give up its committee jurisdictional authority over a War Power 
Resolution, that committee could be the basis and original point of 
a declaration authorizing use of military force based upon private 
hearings they had had in advance of an action taking place. I 
mean, the committees of the Congress have got their own institu-
tional interests and all of that. But at the end of the day, if the 
right combination of circumstances emerges, you probably could 
find some means of pulling that together. 

And I would add that, in the midst of 9/11 reaction, it was a very 
difficult time for anybody to really understand quite what was 
going on. And a lot of decisions had to be made in a very rapid 
fashion, whether it was the original 107–40, you know, in Sep-
tember 2001, or subsequently the run-up to the war in Iraq in a 
second resolution. But if you take a look at that time frame, that 
was then, and this is now. We have had all the experience of inves-
tigations, all the debates that have come out, all the issues in the 
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information. Now you might have an environment that might be 
ripe and propitious for people to examine these kinds of questions 
in a way that they might not have been willing to do in 2003. I 
mean, it is theoretically possible sir. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. You know, your last observation about—I think 
what we are doing here today is a public exercise in lessons 
learned. And I think it is clear that there is not a—we don’t have 
the clarity yet for an answer. But I think I am beginning to diag-
nose the problem, and the problem is right here. It is in this insti-
tution. And various aspects of that problem have been touched on 
by a variety of witnesses over the course of the last three hearings. 
But I think it is probably the single most important effort that this 
committee can undertake. Because as Walter Jones has stated, I 
mean, this is an issue of great urgency of extreme importance in 
terms of our national life in not only how we are viewed in the 
world but its implications in the lives of everyday Americans and 
not just welcoming home some coffin or some wounded, grievously 
wounded, soldier, but our economy. And we are into, how do we go 
about ensuring that the decision-making process—and I grant you, 
Steve, it is not going to ever be infallible, and I think we under-
stand that this is an institution of human kind, and we know that 
we are definitely clearly imperfect, flawed as my friend just noted, 
but we can do better. We can do better. I am not sure, but I am 
starting to have some inclinations. 

Steve. 
Mr. RADEMAKER. Well, perhaps now would be a good time for me 

to give a quick reaction to Secretary Atwood’s suggestion of a joint 
committee with special jurisdiction in this area. I will confess at 
the outset, I don’t like the idea very much, but maybe not nec-
essarily for the right reason. The main reason I don’t like it is be-
cause of my strong affection for this committee. And I think his 
proposal would have the effect of stripping this committee of one 
of the most important elements of its jurisdiction, which is the ju-
risdiction over questions of war and peace. And perhaps I could 
just make the further point that I think, when I listened to what 
he had to say and what he thought would be achieved, and I think 
it was mainly in the area of ensuring more careful review, bringing 
to bear greater expertise than is currently brought to bear, I guess 
I don’t understand why this committee can’t do that already. This 
is the committee that, under the Rules of the House of Representa-
tives, has jurisdiction over questions of war and peace. If we have 
decided that the problem is insufficient staff expertise, insufficient 
oversight, insufficient diligence, I don’t understand why a joint 
committee——

Mr. DELAHUNT. I understand your affection for this committee, 
and I am sure that others on the committee would agree with you, 
including, most likely, the chair of the full committee, but I think 
we have some recent precedent here where the Speaker made cli-
mate change, global warming, an issue. It was—and there was a 
Select Committee that was created. It was not done without con-
troversy. But my response to you would be, and I have great affec-
tion for this committee, and I certainly don’t want to cede jurisdic-
tion either, but there are issues of such paramount concern that we 
can’t in my opinion allow jurisdictional boundaries to interfere with 
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those issues that carry with them such profound consequences, not 
just for this country but for the world. Climate change, war and 
peace. Because when we do something, when we invade Iraq, it just 
doesn’t impact Iraqis within the boundaries of Iraq, but it has far 
greater implications. I would not mind sharing jurisdiction with 
other committees. Maybe a select committee. And staffing and re-
sources ought not even be an issue whether—I mean, war is costly 
in addition to the blood of innocence and combatants. CBO is say-
ing somewhere between $1 trillion and $2 trillion, and Joe Stiglitz, 
the Nobel Prize winner in economics, is talking about a $3 trillion 
war. I mean, we are talking infinitesimal amounts of money to pro-
vide Congress with the kind of resources that really have, that can 
contribute to a fully informed decision by the first branch of gov-
ernment with the constitutional burden of declaring war. 

I mean, I read your testimony, Steve, and much of it I agree 
with; some of it I don’t. I believe that the weight of constitutional 
precedent falls on the side of the constitutional responsibility of 
Congress to authorize, you know, to authorize sending troops into 
combat. But without this idea of a different mechanism—let us call 
it the consultative committee or the select committee in consulta-
tion—even if there is limited input—and I was unaware, I think it 
was Brian Atwood who testified that the Middle East Sub-
committee had these policy briefings every day on a frequent basis. 
Maybe that is the approach we take. Maybe it is me ordering the 
institution here in Congress with additional mandates on regional 
subcommittees, for example, I don’t know. But I am beginning to—
but I think it is something that has to occur. 

Mr. RADEMAKER. Just some further thoughts. And I am trying to 
be helpful to your thought process here. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. No, I understand. 
Mr. RADEMAKER. Another example that Brian probably doesn’t 

know of because it occurred after he left the Congress, but during 
the 1990s, there was a lot of concern about the peacekeeping oper-
ations that were taking place around the world. And as part of the 
U.N. reform legislation that the Helms-Biden package that we 
passed during that time, there is an extensive provision requiring 
monthly consultation between the executive branch and the Con-
gress about peacekeeping operations. And to the best of my knowl-
edge, these consultations still take place on a monthly base. A 
group of administrative officials come up, and they go through 
peacekeeping operation by peacekeeping operation. And that has a 
statutory basis. But I do think it is a mechanism that has worked 
pretty well——

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. Has just indicated to me, it does 
happen. But, again, to be candid with you, this subcommittee has 
jurisdiction of the United Nations. I am not aware. I have to ac-
knowledge my own ignorance in this public venue. 

Mr. RADEMAKER. There always have been staff briefings. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. I know, that is just the point. It can’t just be 

staff briefings. With all due respect to staff, it has to involve Mem-
bers, and it has to be, I would advocate, it has to be regular and 
frequent, and you know, it has to be mandatory on the part of 
Members of Congress. Again, this goes within the institution of 
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Congress itself ceding too much authority, with all due respect, to 
their staff. 

Mr. RADEMAKER. Let me throw out my other idea for your consid-
eration. And that is, again, I come back to the point that the rules 
of the House of Representatives put the jurisdiction over these mat-
ters in this committee, and I think, to some extent, what we are 
hearing is that maybe this committee hasn’t done as good a job as 
it should have in exercising that jurisdiction. And you know, one 
solution is to bring in other committees, bring in the leadership, 
sort of cede some of the responsibility to others and hope that col-
lectively they can all do a better job than has been done. But per-
haps another approach would be for the committee to redouble its 
efforts. I am just trying to think through how the committee might 
do that. One idea would be to set up a special subcommittee fo-
cused only on that. I think the problem with that is that you would 
then have some of the most junior members of the committee par-
ticipating and not the most senior members of the committee. In 
all likelihood, the majority of the members of that subcommittee 
would not be the most senior members. Maybe if you wanted to 
give additional gravitas to mechanism, it could be some sort of ad 
hoc working group or give it some other title. But the chairman 
and ranking members of all the subcommittees, because they are 
the most senior members of the committee, and designate them as 
the consultative mechanism that is going to work with the execu-
tive branch on a close basis, is going to receive the staff briefings, 
the administration is to come and brief the chairman and ranking 
members of the subcommittees. But I would encourage you to think 
creatively about additional things this committee can do, because, 
first, because it is this committee’s responsibility. But second, I 
guess I think the likelihood is pretty slim that this idea will actu-
ally prosper, just because when they hear about it over at the 
Armed Services Committee, they will say, here are 16 reservations, 
and the Intelligence Committee will have reservations, and I think 
you have suggested that Chairman Berman may have reservations. 
Those are the obstacles I foresee for that idea. If this committee is 
concerned and motivated, I think there is a lot more that it, acting 
by itself, can do. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Steve. 
Mr. GRIMMETT. I would just add one thing. We are talking about 

consultation, so we are talking about two branches of government. 
And even if you organized the committee structure or the new enti-
ty, however you want to characterize it, at this end, you are still 
going to confront the reality of the executive branch that has been 
very chary about giving information out, especially on something as 
sensitive as possible war activity or military operations, because of 
concerns about operational security and about people having the 
proper clearances and all that sort of thing. And even though most 
of the major committees that deal with foreign defense policy or in-
telligence have got the security clearances, the fact is there is a 
very, very strong reluctance on the part of the executive branch, 
based on past history, to even engage people on that level. So if you 
have a committee of 45 members, I mean, the likelihood of them 
wanting to engage that committee on the most sensitive oper-
ational activities that they may be contemplating is pretty slim, 
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unless some new millennium has occurred that, based on new expe-
riences, that we are not fully aware of. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. But what I guess my response would be that this 
would be an ongoing standing committee if we take, let us call it 
the Lee Hamilton-Brian Atwood concept, that would anticipate. So 
it is a continuum, if you will, a continuing initiative so that those 
potential conflicts would be on the horizon. And the committee, 
given the expertise that it would have, the expertise that it would 
have, the gravitas that it would have, would not be caught flat-
footed, because I went to Kuwait in August 2002. There was such 
a huge build-up going on there, a massive, massive base was being 
constructed, in Qatar, and elsewhere in the Gulf. And I remember 
saying to myself, ‘‘There is a momentum here that is under way 
that is going to lead us to war.’’ What was fascinating to me, going 
back to the executive branch, is that the decision-making process 
that is now revealing itself by this administration was practically 
nonexistent. And I rely on the various books that have been pub-
lished by insiders in the administration; particularly I go back to 
Secretary Paul O’Neill, who served as a principal on the National 
Security Council. And he was just taken aback by lack of process. 
There was conversation about the removal of Saddam Hussein and 
regime change in Iraq 9 days after the President was inaugurated, 
at the very first National Security Council, where he disclosed, 
much to his surprise, and that of Secretary Powell, that the Israeli-
Palestinian issue was not a priority. I mean, we all want to trust 
the executive, but our history has taught us, I think, that the 
Founders were correct in having these checks and balances. And 
information is key in terms of the coin of the realm, if you will. 
And it is the weighing and the balancing of, you know, the dissemi-
nation of information. 

But I think, you know, as you step back and look at where we 
find ourselves now, I know a lot of us wish we had more informa-
tion. 

Again, I want to thank you both so much. I am sure that we will 
be reaching out for you again, because I think we are at the begin-
ning of now taking this information, assimilating it, and hopefully 
coming up with some ideas that we can refine and present to oth-
ers for their review and maybe have additional, not just necessary 
hearings, but discussions with the relevant decision makers. 

So, Steve, thank you. And, Dick, thank you. Adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 5:09 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]

Æ
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